Moscow Food Co-op Board Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, Dec. 8, 2009

6 pm, 1912 Center

Present: Chris Norden, Carol Spurling (minutes, OMC), Dena Neese, Bill Beck, Steve Kobs (store manager), Andrika Kuhle, Donal Wilkinson, Gary Macfarlane, Kimberly Vincent, Theresa Nuhn (HR), Sequoia Ladd (PM coordinator)

Guests: Jamie Bentley

Absent: Kenna Eaton (GM, excused)

Call to Order

Check In

Consent Agenda

Minutes

MOTION to approve November minutes, SECONDED, APPROVED.

We’re not here to vote on the budget even though it is in consent agenda.

September and October GM Financial Report – MOTION to accept September and October financial reports, SECONDED, APPROVED.

Budget and Financial Goals

One purpose of policy governance is setting financial goals for the GM to live by, something we can do with the budget; here are some ideas, setting a firm goal for number of days of cash on hand; savings that we’ve required for repaying member loans has been $5000/month set aside, want that to stay that way; keeping debt to equity ratios and X ratios healthy. We should set a number for Days of Cash on hand (the suggestion GM made is 25 days). Saving for member loan set at 5K a month but it has dipped, goal to keep it at 5K per month. Current assets/current liability ratio  should be closer to goal so we would like to see improvement at meeting the goal of 1.25 debt to equity ratio. Two long terms goals to start in 2010: start a long term savings to buy the building; long term goal priority could be savings account to buy the building; an organic farm might be a secondary goal. The visual representation of the quarterly financial status of store can be distributed to the board; people like that, it helps interpret the data.

If we’re going to accept the budget in January meeting, we need to set goals firmly for 2010 that go with the budget we accept. What is the process for setting goals? Do we send our goals to management ahead of time? Can management set goals and the board approve them? One goal could be securing an $80,000 line of credit and then paying off the Adaama $80,000 loan. Most important thing for budget from management point of view is the principle of setting aside money for long-term savings; how it gets spent is something that can be decided over the long-term. We don’t have to decide right now what the money is for. Discussion of the logistics of setting budget goals. Does it go into the budget, do we write a policy, do we just lay them out for management? Goals are for evaluation of GM. Also a strategic plan for the Board.  Steve Kobs: In addition to the financial statements that you’re getting now, management hopes to produce something each month, a more concise snapshot of Co-op finances, that will be helpful; this is the first time we’ve had the discussion of what we can potentially do with the money. Let’s confirm that we can make this happen again, we can duplicate 2009’s success over time; the snapshot of these benchmarks will help the board quickly see that it is working. So, in January, we can produce the final budgets, and we can produce what those goals will look like month by month, so the board can see each month what the progress is on these goals. Andrika wondered about getting data related to sales from local products.  Totally doable. Board can decide what percentage of profit to use for debt reduction and other goals, that is perfectly reasonable. Approving the operating budget is for the January meeting; financial benchmarks for Kenna’s evaluation is related to the budget but not actually part of the budget. 

Significant budget changes for this coming year, sales go up 2.3%, overhead expenses go up faster than sales; we end up the year making slightly less money than this year.  To make the two years look the same in terms of expected profit, we ignored the $33,000 bonus that we’re paying in December, because that bonus payout skewed the picture. Budget is pretty conservative; if we have better sales than we expect we’ll do a lot better than it shows. (ACTION – Kim will send out list of goals, will add Chris’ suggestions too) Steve will have refined numbers within a week and he’ll send to Board. How much time does the Board need to digest? Discussion of changing January board meeting to the 19th, 6 p.m. (ACTION Carol change the date for Fiske Room to January 19th.)

Patronage Refund Proposal

Discussion of the patronage refund proposal put forth by the E&O committee. Bill is concerned about the mechanics of it, the obligations of it. Carol and Gary presented the committee’s proposal. We do not need to figure out the logistics of it at this meeting, simply agree that we want the option to be able to do it at the end of 2010. We need to be careful how we communicate with our members about the concept; a good article in the newsletter will do that. Members can understand that we’ve changed the bylaws to allow us to develop a patronage refund program. Probably useful for us to point out to members how profit could be used aside from the patronage refund will help them understand.  (Carol ACTION – formulate a revised motion with a revised by-law suggestion – change net savings to “net profit”, take out the words “at the close of each fiscal year”  - change “primary” to “an” – and provide documentation from research that passing the motion will not obligate patronage refunds to be paid – will send to board by the 14th – ACTION KIM – will call for a vote by the 23rd of December via email; Carol ACTION will post the change in the store to satisfy notification requirements before January 1.)

B1 Policy – Staff Treatment

Kenna sent a suggested change to B1. Kim didn’t like it. Language that we had in B2 related to employee benefits that was moved from B2 to B1. Kim took that out.   Also wanted to get rid of “at-will” thing that was in B2. Did not consider other recommended changes to B2 at this time. So the following motion is in reference to the B2 in our policy document not the draft with track changes that Kenna sent.
MOTION to accept the revisions as proposed to policy B1 and to strike the statement two from B2, with typos corrected, SECONDED, APPROVED.

B6 Policy

B6 has to do with the volunteer program. Bill and Kim and Andrika had a meeting with Sequoia. Biggest thing is defining “operational” and “side-by-side”; they’re being used interchangeably but they’re not really. If you have suggestions on how to define those terms please speak up. Gary suggests looking at Olympia Food Co-op for an example of a workable volunteer program.  Sequoia and Kim have talked with La Montanita, who got audited and had to pay back taxes on volunteers. What happened to them is the exception, Gary feels. If it is going to require any safety training to use equipment, we don’t want a volunteer to do it. Discussion. Andrika points out that existing policy is completely inadequate; we need to start with a good policy that embraces our philosophy and gives management and PM coordinator some direction, our goal is to bring some written policy to the board in January. Sequoia asks that the new policy be geared towards the highest ideals of cooperatives, we have the potential to meet two cooperative principles with our PM program. Think outside the box, not just impact our Co-op but impact our community, our bio-region. When the volunteer program growth was “frozen” the oversight of it froze as well; Sequoia is remedying that.

Can committees please announce their meetings to the board as a whole in case other board members want to come? Yes. ACTION ALL.

Can managers send meeting notes to the board after the meeting? Please?

Kim proposes a slightly longer meeting so that we can take care of business and still have time to have study and engagement. Huge virtue in not having a 3 hour meeting; 2 hrs and 15 minutes maybe?

Study and Engagement – “Flunking Out at the Co-op” article from NYT

Andrika, made me appreciate our Co-op. Gary, says a lot about New York, not so much about our Co-op. Chris, certainly suggests that growth needs to be managed, it became depersonalized and bureaucratized; ceased to be a human and humane system. Can a co-op grow and serve a more diverse membership but preserve the human and humane aspect but it requires planning. Donal, that was a big topic of discussion 4 years ago when we moved. Andrika, the sense of entitlement, this is the way we’ve done things, this is the way we’re going to do things; our Co-op is reflective, we think about the way things work.  The Co-op in the article is a very affordable co-op, really serving people with marginal budgets. Chris would like us to be more affordable for a broad segment of the community, as a way of building membership. Andrika, made me stressed just reading it, making people fit into a very narrow margin to be able to shop there. Chris, it works for the people who want to exchange labor for affordable food; can you have a place that does both?  Discussion of affordability and what that means.

Adjourn 8:20.
____________________________________________________________________________

Signature, President of the Board



Date

